

24 October 2005


MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY  24 OCTOBER  2005 AT 7.00 PM


In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W J Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 


Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive





         Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services


Mrs M Quinn, Director Finance and Administration


Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer

Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager


Mr McGrogan, Senior Planning Officer

Ms J McMath, Senior Planning Officer
Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

05/24:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McAllister.

Chairman’s Business

RNLI function at the Ferry Terminal


Councillor McMullan stated that the RNLI had asked for permission to hold a function on the 4th December 2005 in the Ferry Terminal building.

This was agreed.


Rathlin Strategy


Councillor McMullan stated that he had been to Rathlin to officiate at the launch of the Rathlin Strategy.  He informed members that this would take tourism in Rathlin into the next ten years.  He stated that what he had seen would greatly enhance Rathlin.


Condolences


Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to offer his condolences to the Carson family following the tragic accident at Ballycastle Harbour and stated that his thoughts and sympathies were with them.


Linking of Schools in Northern Ireland and the Republic of Ireland

Councillor McMullan stated that he would like more work to be carried out to link schools in the north and south of Ireland.  He informed members that this item would also be raised in Nenagh Council.  He stated that the primary sites were Cushendall and Nenagh but that there was also interest in links between Ballinasloe and Ballycastle.  He informed members that links in I.T. and media terms would be established and asked Council to give this project its full support.  
Councillor McMullan stated that this programme would be of benefit on a more local level also, with community relations being developed between schools and that it was hoped to include this in the budget for next year.

Bird Flu
Councillor Harding stated that Bird Flu had reached the UK because of an infected parrot.  She stated that due to the illegal trade of wild birds this illness would have an opportunity to spread to Northern Ireland.  She stated that this should cease and urged anyone who had any information on this kind of trade to inform the RSPCA.
Congratulations
Councillor McCambridge informed members that Councillor McShane had completed a degree in Law and Politics at Magee University and offered Councillor McShane her congratulations.

Members wished to be associated with these remarks.

Councillor McMullan stated that two members of Council staff had also recently graduated and extended congratulations to them.
05/24:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 26 SEPTEMBER 2005
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 26 September 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.

After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 26 September 2005                  be adopted.”

05/24:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 

Scaffolding at Bridge Street, Cushendall

Councillor McMullan referred to the presence of scaffolding at Bridge Street, Cushendall.  He informed members that this was a monstrosity and that it was causing major traffic and pedestrian problems in the town.  He stated that this was a particularly bad problem for all elderly and disabled people, and asked that Council write to DOE Roads regarding this issue.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the CDBCO confirmed that a licence from the DOE was required in order to erect a scaffold.

After further discussion, it was agreed to write a letter to the DOE regarding the danger caused by the scaffolding at Bridge Street in Cushendall.

Giants Causeway Railway

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that a letter had been sent to Mr Sweeney to arrange a meeting regarding the use of facilities at the Giants Causeway Railway.

Letter of thanks to Nenagh
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Councillor McMullan stated that he would send a letter to Nenagh Council to thank them for their hospitality.
05/24:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor McMullan welcomed Mr McGrogan and his colleague Ms McMath from the Planning Service to the meeting.

Mr McGrogan informed members that Ms McMath would be taking over from the next Planning Meeting and that she was present to observe.

E/2004/0318/F Moyle District Council, Council Offices, Sheskburn House, Mary Street, Ballycastle.  Location, Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed coach and car park including toilet block.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0004/F Mr J McNeill, Sheskburn Garage, 1 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Location land approximately 60m west of Sheskburn Garage, Ballycastle.  Proposed secure store for new cars and additional secure parking area providing approximately 16 cars covered and 21 cars uncovered.


Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to inappropriate use within a CPA, urban sprawl, potential flooding, impact on LLPA of Draft Northern Area Plan (DNAP) and contrary to policy ENV5 of DNAP.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr McGrogan stated that ENV5 referred to the location of the proposed site being close to a river bank which could lead to flooding.
Mr McGrogan stated that the two reasons which referred to the DNAP were technical reasons and not policy reasons, he informed members that it was important to distinguish between matters of policy as opposed to technical details.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Mr McGrogan stated that the details referring to the DNAP may be overcome with alternative siting.

Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0017/F Mr A Hamilton, c/o CFC, 21 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy, BT53 8SX.  Location 21 Carrowreagh Road, Turnarobert, Ballymoney, Co Antrim.  Proposed refurbishment of existing barn structure to provide a drop in centre.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0063/F Mr J Curran, 7 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Location, land adjacent to 7 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed housing development consisting of 3 No. houses.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to its not being in compliance with PAC decision, over-development of site, unacceptable access arrangements and impact on LLPA of DNAP.

Councillor M Black requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.
This was agreed.


E/2005/0118/O Mr McAlonan, 140 Glenshesk Road, Armoy, BT53 8SA.  Location, land adjacent to NE of 8 Tureagh Terrace, Armoy.  Proposed retirement dwelling & detached garage.


Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, ribbon development, lack of integration, erosion of rural character and unacceptable access arrangements.


Councillor McCambridge stated that this was very disappointing.  She informed members that the applicant was a full time farmer and that this was the second application submitted for a retirement home.
Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0187/F Mrs PA & CA Hughes, 20 Clare Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DB.  Location, 20 Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed drive-way/turning space at front of house.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0189/O Mr & Mrs F McCaughan, 16 Greenan Road, Ballycastle.  Location, land adjacent to (and approximately 90m south of) 16 Greenan Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for farm retirement dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, lack of integration and potential impact on archaeological remains.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge’s query over insufficient case of need, Mr McGrogan stated that he had information which suggested that a site had been sold for tourist accommodation and that the applicant also owned land outside the CPA.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the other land owned was at the top of Orra and that there was no possibility of building there.  She informed members that the applicant was entitled to a retirement home, and requested that a site meeting be held for this application.
In reply, Mr McGrogan stated that a site meeting was not needed here and that Councillor McCambridge was aware that only office meetings were now being held.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the gentleman in question was in poor health and that he had been stressed by the situation at hand and that he would prefer a site meeting to put his case to the planners.

In reply, Mr McGrogan stated that he was not authorised to permit site meetings, he stated that this matter could be discussed at an office meeting.

After discussion, Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0196/O Mr Williams, 19 Craigalappin Road, Bushmills, BT57 8XY.  Location, adjacent to 21 Craigalappin Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling and garage.

E/2005/0206/F Mr Kocaturk, 5 Hillside Drive, Ballymena.  Location, 105 Glenariff Road, Cloghor.  Proposed first floor extension to existing bungalow, including the addition of two storey extension to the existing dwelling.  Proposed new detached garage and new tennis court with surrounding fence associated.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0209/O Mr C Craig, 162b Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Location, adjacent to 162b Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for single storey dwelling with suitable accommodation for disabled person.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, access to protected route, erosion of rural character.

Councillor Hartin stated that he could not agree with this and informed members that the young man involved was badly disabled.  He requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr McGrogan confirmed that a medical report had been submitted for this application.

E/2005/0210/O Mr J McAfee, 54 Toberkeigh Road, Bushmills.  Location, opposite No. 33 Isle Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement of dwelling for No. 34 Isle Road, Bushmills.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to HOU13, lack of integration, unsatisfactory access arrangements, contrary to Joint Ministerial Statement and Draft Northern Area Plan – prematurity and impact in DNAP designations, erosion of rural character and detrimental to visual amenity.

He informed members however that an office meeting was an option to attempt to resolve the problem of the JMS issue.
Councillor Graham requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0223/F Carn Properties, c/o Agent.  Location, No. 16-18 Market Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed 6 No. 2-3 bedroom apartments (amended design received on 3rd October 2005)

He informed members that there was current approval for 4 apartments.  He stated that with this new application there had been objections in relation to overshadowing and overlooking.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr McGrogan stated that the mature forest was cut down to make way for this development as there was already live approval.

E/2005/0227/F Mr B McBride, 41 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy, BT53 8TA.  Location, land north of 21 New Street, Armoy.  Proposed housing development (consisting of 3 No. terraced units).
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0240/O Mr Harvey, 27 Main Street, Waterfoot.  Location, land opposite 18 Glenariff Road, Glenariff.  Proposal, site for single storey dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, ribbon development and erosion of rural character.
Councillor McMullan requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0267/O Mr Dobbin, 180 Straid Road, Turfahun, Bushmills, BT57 8XW.  Location, land approximately 180m to the front of 180 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed off-site replacement dwelling and garage for 182 Straid Road, Bushmills.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement and Draft Northern Area Plan – no dwelling to be replaced, and lack of integration/prominent.

Councillor McIlroy requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0271/F Mr Hanna, 62 Dunboe Road, Castlerock, BT51 4JR.  Location, land to rear of Mill Farm Housing Development, Mosside.  Proposed residential development of 33 sites (comprising 1 No. detached, 10 No. semi-detached and 22 No. terraced dwellings; roads, sewers and garages where indicated.)
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement and Draft Northern Area Plan – non-compliance with keysite requirements, contrary to PPS7 – fails to provide a quality residential development, unacceptable access/parking arrangements.
Mr McGrogan stated that it would be possible to discuss the keysite requirements at an office meeting.

Councillor McMullan requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0286/O Mrs Gillan, 22 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Location, 170m east of 22 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site of dwelling and garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement and Draft Northern Area Plan – prematurity and impact on DNAP designations and unacceptable access.

This application was withdrawn.

E/2005/0311/O Mr D McHenry, c/o Agent.  Location, site south west of 77 Torr Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for agricultural dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need and lack of integration.

Councillor McConaghy requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.  He informed members that the applicant and agent felt that the two reasons could be resolved.

This was agreed.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr McGrogan stated that the agricultural report could be made available for this application at the Office meeting.

E/2005/0312/F Mc Caw, c/o Agent.  Location, land adjacent to 22 Glenstaughey Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed erection of replacement dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable design and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillors McMullan and McIlroy requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0325/F Moyle District Council, Sheskburn House, 7 Mary Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6QH.  Location, site adjacent to Garron Road, Waterfoot, opposite St. Patrick’s Primary School.  Proposed People’s Park consisting of various themed areas connected by pedestrian paths – includes children’s area, sculpture garden, sensory garden.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to its being contrary to PPS2 – inappropriate design in an ecologically sensitive area in relation to sand dunes.

Councillor McMullan requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy and enquired if EHS would be present.

This was agreed and in reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr McGrogan stated that it could be requested that EHS attend but that it may not be next week but some time after.

Councillor O Black requested that Whittaker and Watt also be in attendance.

Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments.

E/2005/0344/F Mr & Mrs C Nicholl, c/o Agent.  Location, adjacent to 32 Carnlelis Road, Armoy.  Proposed two storey dwelling with garage.
E/2005/0349/F Miss C McCurdy, 127 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, 127 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement dwelling already approved and under construction.  Approval sough for changes made during construction.

E/2005/0350/F Mrs R Henderson, 149 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, adjacent to 149 Straid Road, Bushmills.   Proposed replacement dwelling already approved and under construction.  Approval sought for changes made during construction.

E/2005/0362/F Mr Maguire, 7 Dalriada Crescent, Cushendall.  Location, 7 Dalriada Crescent, Cushendall.  Proposed addition of first floor and two storey rear extension and domestic garage with loft over.
There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0372/O Mr H McCurdy, 164 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Location, adjacent to No. 164 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for development for one or more dwellings.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no need being demonstrated and the proposal being contrary to GB/CPA4 in that building is not of architectural merit.

Councillor W Graham requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0391/RM Mr Black, 2A Carnneil Park, Waterfoot, BT44 0RH.  Location, 360m NW of 99 Glen Road, Glenariff.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

E/2005/0400/F Mrs M Kinney, 190 Garron Road, Glenariff.  Location, 190 Garron Road, Glenariff.  Proposed replacement dwelling at 190 Garron Road.

E/2005/0402/F Mr & Mrs Guy, c/o Agent.  Location, 6 Strandview Gardens, Ballycastle.  Proposed renovations to dwelling.
There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0404/F Mr Murray, 14 Cairnshill Road, Belfast, BT8 6GG.  Location, 55 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed alterations and 4 bedroom extension.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to HW6 of PSRNI: extension incongruous and detrimental to visual amenity of AONB.
Councillor M Black requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0415/F Mr S McAfee, c/o Agent.  Location, land approximately 450m west of 93 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new dwelling and detached garage.

E/2005/0419/O Mr & Mrs McCormick, 93 Torr Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6RH.  Location 65m North of 92 Torr Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement for old dwelling.
E/2005/0421/F Crown Castle UK Limited, 223 Hillsborough Road, Lisburn, BT27 5RJ.  Location, existing telecommunications base station at Ballypatrick Forest, 155 Cushendall Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed extension of the existing telecommunications tower by 5m to give an overall height of 20m.  The existing antenna and dishes to be repositioned to a height of 19m and 20m mean.
E/2005/0424/F Mr O’Kane, 93 Layde Road, Cushendall, BT44 0NH.  Location, 93 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Location, 93 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Proposed Sheep House.

E/2005/0425/F Armoy Homes, 78 Ballykenver Road, Armoy, BT53 8RP.  Location, adjacent to Calhame Bridge, Gracehill Golf Club, Ballinlea Road.  Proposed minor attachment to erected two storey dwelling and detached garage.
There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0432/F Mr B Adams, c/o Agent.  Location, 87b Carrowreagh Road, Armoy.  Proposed amended position of dwelling previously approved (retrospective application).

Mr McGrogan stated that this was an unauthorised dwelling and that this needed to be rectified as there was concerns about the nature of the site put forward.
Councillor Hartin requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0433/F Trustee’s of St Patricks Primary School, 244 Garron Road, Waterfoot, Glenariff, BT44 0RB.  Location, 244 Garron Road, Waterfoot, Glenariff.  Proposed replacement of mobile classrooms (one already removed) with new single storey three classroom block.  Canopy to existing entrance with addition of mat store to existing building.  Area where classrooms removed resurfaced as playground.

E/2005/0437/F Northern Ireland Fire & Rescue Service, c/o Agent.  Location existing coast-guard station, Rathlin Island.  Proposed extension to existing coast-guard station to provide additional storage, location of emergency vehicles and hard-standing area for training purposes.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0441/F Mr Stewart, c/o Agent.  Location, 68 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of glass house.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to over-development of site and lack of integration by reason of scale and location.

Councillor Blaney requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0442/F Mr Quinn, c/o Agent.  Location, 5 Tromra Terrace, Cushendall.  Proposed 2 storey extension to existing lawnmower sales and repair commercial premises to replace detached stores.  Demolition and removal of existing detached stores.
E/2005/0454/F NIE, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, BT42 3HB.  Location, adjacent to 58  Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed 11kv supply.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0464/O Mr & Mrs Davidson, 86 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy, BT53 8RS.  Location, 86 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for 3 No. one and a half storey country cottages.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to erosion of character, unacceptable multiple housing in rural area and unacceptable access.

Councillor McIlroy requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0467/F Mr Gaston, 133 Finvoy Road, Ballymoney, BT53 7JL.  Location, 5 Carnlelis Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.

E/2005/0471/F Mrs K Willems, 12 Kilnadore Brae, Cushendall.  Location, 12 Kilnadore Brae, Cushendall.  Proposed single storey and rear extensions to dwelling.

E/2005/0476/F Mr Allen, 7 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall, Ballymena, BT44 0SG.  Location, 7 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall.  Proposed extension to existing dwelling to incorporate a sunroom, garage and utility room.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

Applications Deferred from Previous Meeting

E/2002/0328/O Mr J Reddington, 16 Bayview Park, Waterfoot.  Location, land opposite 27 Glenariff Road, Glenariff.  Proposed site for self-catering cottage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to having not demonstrated exceptional benefit to the tourist industry – policy TOU1 and TOU3, contrary to policy DES4 of the planning strategy, lack of integration, build up, unacceptable visual impact on the AONB and contrary to TOU3 of Draft Northern Area Plan – prematurity.

E/2002/0329/O Mr J Reddington, 16 Bayview Park, Waterfoot.  Location, land opposite 27 Glenariff Road, Glenariff.  Proposed site for self-catering cottage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to having not demonstrated exceptional benefit to the tourist industry – policy TOU1 and TOU3, contrary to policy DES4 of the planning strategy, lack of integration, build up, unacceptable visual impact on the AONB and contrary to TOU3 of Draft Northern Area Plan – prematurity.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application had been looked at by the Divisional Planning Manager.  He informed members that it had been previously deferred fourteen times and that this kind of case was one of the reasons that the minister had taken action to prevent multiple deferrals.

Councillor McMullan stated that it was very rare for the Tourist Board to back an application but that in this case the they had written a letter if support for this application to provide tourist accommodation for renal patients.

In reply, Mr McGrogan stated that the whole background of the application had already been discussed and that it could not go any further.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she agreed with Councillor McMullan and informed members that since the beginning of this application other people had built numerous holiday cottages.

Councillor McDonnell agreed and stated that this application was three years old and that Council should encourage the applicant to appeal the decision as there was a need for facilities like this in the community.

Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments and stated that the applicant would probably go to appeal.

E/2004/0434/O Mr Nicholl, 29 Williamhurst Road, Warrick, CV34 5LN.  Location, rear of No.8 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed electronics assembly factory.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient information to make a decision.

Councillor Harding stated that this application was to be withdrawn.  She informed members that she was disappointed that this application had been refused as the district had been deprived of employment.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr McGrogan stated that he could no longer hold applications for two weeks and stated that he would accept any further information available the following day.  He informed members that letters had been sent out to request the information required.

In reply to Councillor Harding, Mr McGrogan stated that he would contact the agent to ask if this application would be withdrawn and that he would inform her.
E/2004/0457/O Mr J Kane, 80 Layde Road, Cushendall, BT44 0NH.  Location, Layde Road, Cushendall (Due south of No. 87 Layde Road).  Proposed site for farmhouse for full time farmer.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, impact of access on visual amenity, lack of integration/prominent, erosion of rural character, unsatisfactory access arrangements.

Councillor McCambridge stated that there had been several meetings but that somehow the Planners were not taking on board the relevant information.  She informed members that there was a definite case of need as the applicant was farming in the region of 92 hectares.  She asked that this application be referred to the Divisional Planning Manager.

Mr McGrogan stated that having referred to the Divisional Planning Manager he could put any new information to her but that it must be new information.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr McGrogan stated that he had no authority to agree another meeting for this application.  He informed members that the only way that this could be brought back was through the Divisional Planning Manager considering new information.
Councillor McCambridge stated that Council should write to the Minister regarding this situation.

Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to see the full minutes of the group meetings and agricultural meetings to examine what had been discussed.  He stated that more time was required on cases like this and that Council were being pushed into a corner.

In reply to Mr McGrogan, Councillor McMullan asked that the files for this application be brought to the Council Offices on Thursday morning.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Councillor McMullan stated that Council could draw up a letter following the meeting if required.

After further discussion, it was agreed to refer this application to the Divisional Planning Manager regarding there being no evidence to substantiate an insufficient case of need and requesting that the information available be reassessed.  It was agreed that two weeks would be allowed to submit this case.  It was also agreed that the Planning Service would provide the full case files for application at the Thursday clinic on 27 November 2005.

E/2004/0493/F Mr & Mrs McShane, The Castle, Ballintoy.  Location, The Castle, Harbour Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed development of 2 No. holiday Houses with associated car-parking and landscaping.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to its not being of exceptional benefit to tourist industry and erosion of rural character.

Mr McGrogan stated that there would be another reason in that it was contrary to the Draft Northern Area Plan.

Councillor McMullan stated that this changed the application completely.

Councillor Blaney agreed and stated that this was unfair as the application had been submitted a year ago, before the Draft Northern Area Plan.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr McGrogan stated that he could see no reason for a deferral and stated that the Planning Service was unable to approve this application and that a refusal would be issued if the application was not withdrawn.

Councillor Harding stated that she did not understand the first reason for refusal and informed members that the applicant had been involved in the tourist industry for a long time.

Councillor McConaghy agreed and stated that people were trying to provide good quality tourist accommodation and that they were being refused time and time again.

Mr McGrogan stated that in relation to the site meeting, the information in relation to the case of need had not been submitted.

Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr McGrogan stated that a case of need was essential for Tourist applications as well as applications for private property.

Councillor McKeegan left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillors McMullan and Blaney, Mr McGrogan stated that in spite of the support of the NITB, the application was also contrary to TOU1 and TOU3 and the DNAP.  He informed members that he would not bring this application back to the next planning meeting and that a refusal would have to be issued but that Councillors could bring new information if they wanted to.
After further discussion, Councillor McMullan asked Councillors to speak to the applicant the following day.

E/2005/0086/F Mr McAuley, 2 Turnarobert Terrace, Armoy, BT53 8SE.  Location, approximately 60m nw of No. 173 Glenshesk Road.  Proposed erection of dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration/prominence and erosion of rural character.

Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she would contact the applicant to determine what they would do regarding withdrawal.

E/2005/0094/O Mr Kane, 108 Middlepark Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SH.  Location, adjacent to 80 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for farm dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need in Countryside Policy Area.

Councillors McShane and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McCambridge stated that there had been a change of circumstances in this case due to poor health and that the applicant now required a full time farmer.  She informed members that there was a case of need and stated that the Planners had taken into consideration the father’s retirement dwelling, she stated that this should not be considered as it was not relevant to the case of need of this application.
In reply, Mr McGrogan stated that the only option open was to refer this application to the Divisional Planning Manager.

Councillor McMullan requested that the full case files for application this application be brought to the Thursday clinic on 27 November 2005.

Councillor Blaney returned to the meeting.

Councillors McShane and McIlroy returned to the meeting at this point.

After further discussion, it was agreed to refer this application to the Divisional Planning Manager regarding there being no evidence to substantiate an insufficient case of need on medical grounds.  It was agreed that two weeks would be allowed to submit this case.  It was also agreed that the Planning Service would provide the full case files for application at the Thursday clinic on 27 November 2005.

Councillor McKeegan returned to the meeting.

E/2005/0110/O Mrs P Falconer, 87a Carrowreagh Road, Armoy, BT53 8RS.  Location, 210m NE of 87 Carrowreagh Road, Mazies Td, Armoy.  Proposed site for 1 No. self catering 1 ½ storey cottage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to Tourism Policies and Planning Strategy for Rural Northern Ireland, contrary to the Draft Northern Area Plan and failure to integrate.
In reply to Councillors McConaghy and McIlroy, Mr McGrogan stated that because this application was contrary to the Draft Northern Area Plan nothing could be done to discuss or negotiate on the matter.  He informed members that the applicant could withdraw or appeal.

Councillor McConaghy stated that if the applicant did nothing he would be issued with a refusal.  He enquired if a two week deferral would be allowed to appeal or withdraw.

Mr McGrogan stated that he would allow a week for the applicant to decide in this case.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr McGrogan stated that 2 weeks had been given to an earlier application but that this was a different circumstance and that this application was contrary to the Draft Northern Area Plan.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0138/O Mr J Holmes, 180 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Location, land adjacent to 87a Carrowreagh Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for one-and-a half storey dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack on integration and erosion of rural character.

Councillor Hartin stated that this application would be referred to the Planning Management Board.

Mr McGrogan stated that the process for referrals to the Planning Management Board had changed and referred members to a list of three criteria for referrals.  He informed members that one of these criteria must be used and that if the board felt that the application did not meet the criteria it would be returned.

Councillor Harding enquired if the application was sent to the PMB and returned was the applicants right to withdraw still available.
In reply, Mr McGrogan stated that in that case a decision would be issued by the Planners.

Councillor McMullan stated that the only option for this application seemed to be withdrawal or appeal.

In reply to Councillor Harding, Mr McGrogan stated that if an application went to appeal, it would leave the Planning Service and go to an independent body.  He pointed out that it could not come back to the Planning Service after an appeal.

In reply to Councillor Hartin, Mr McGrogan stated that he could not hold all of the applications and stated that he must find out as soon as possible what the applicants intentions were.

This was agreed.
E/2005/0153/O Mr & Mrs McAfee, 38 Greenville Avenue, Ballymoney.  Location, adjacent to No. 45 Riverside Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling.

E/2005/0172/F Miss D Quinn, 29 Gaults Road, Cushendall.  Location, 21 Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of single storey dwelling.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0184/O Hill, c/o Agent.  Location, 220m NW of 70 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement and Draft Northern Area Plan – prematurity and impact on Draft Northern Area Plan – prematurity and impact on Draft Northern Area Plan designations. CPA

E/2005/0188/O Mr G Huey, 110 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Location, land approximately 180m north of 5 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, unacceptable impact on historic monuments and unacceptable access arrangements.
Councillor Harding asked for two days to contact the agent involved.
This was agreed.

Councillor McIlroy stated that constituents were not getting a fair deal.

Councillor McMullan agreed and stated that Council should consider adjourning the meeting in order to test the planners, to make them bring the applications back to the next meeting.

In reply, Mr McGrogan stated that this would delay the process in relation to the applicants.
E/2005/0273/O McHenry, 104 Glen Road, Glenariff.  Location, land adjacent to 107a Glen Road, Glenariff.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage (Re-advertisement – amended address)

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no need being demonstrated, ribboning, erosion of rural character and unacceptable access arrangements.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she would contact the agent as soon as possible to withdraw or appeal.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0274/O Miss C McKeeman, 87 Carnbore Road, Liscolman, Bushmills.  Location, adjacent to No. 145a Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, erosion of rural character and unacceptable access arrangements.

It was agreed that Councillor Graham would discuss the situation with the agent as soon as possible.

E/2005/0275/O Miss M McKeegan, 87 Carnbore Road, Liscolman, Bushmills.  Location, adjacent to No. 149 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor Graham stated that this issue had been dealt with.

Mr McGrogan stated that on the basis of this an approval could be offered.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0282/O F McHenry, Knockmore House, 30 Knockmore Road, Mosside, Ballymoney.  Location, 345m East of 34 Knockmore Road, Mosside.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character and lack of integration.  
It was agreed that this application would be referred to the Planning Appeals Commission.  

E/2005/0287/O Mr McCaughan, 29 Bregagh Road, Armoy.  Location, 420m SW of 12 Carrowcrin Road, Armoy.  Proposed site of dwelling and garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and erosion of rural character.

It was agreed that Councillor McCambridge would discuss the situation with the agent as soon as possible.

E/2005/0308/O Mr McLean, c/o Agent.  Location, approximately 80m south of 12 Glenmakeeran Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no case of need, lack of integration, ribbon development and erosion of rural character.
Councillor McCambridge stated that in this case the father was not in good health and needed a house beside his own business.

Councillor McDonnell agreed and stated that the Planners were dictating how a family dealt with their affairs.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McCambridge would contact the agent to discuss the situation as soon as possible.

E/2005/0363/O Mr McConaghy, 6 Craigalappin Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle, BT54 6NJ.  Location, land adjacent to No. 16 Craigalappin Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, prominence, ribbon development, erosion of rural character.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he could not agree with any of the reasons given for refusal.
Councillor McIlroy agreed with these comments.
After further discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McConaghy be permitted one week to discuss the application with the applicant.
Addendum to the Planning Schedule

E/2004/0550/O Mr G D McAuley, c/o Agent, Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney.  Location, adjacent to 28 Coolkeeran Road.  Proposed site for new dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, erosion of rural character and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held for this application under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy and informed members that this was a roads issue.

In reply, Mr McGrogan stated that he did not accept that this was a roads issue and stated that all roads issues had been discussed.

Councillor McCambridge asked that the applicant who was present in the public gallery be allowed to speak.

This was agreed.

The applicant stated that he had not been informed about the office meeting in advance and that he was not permitted to put his views forward on access and objection and stated that he thought that this could be resolved.  He informed members that he would be willing to consider moving the site.

In reply, Mr McGrogan stated that he could not agree to another deferral and suggested that it should be withdrawn and resubmitted.  He stated that the statutory right of the Planners had been fulfilled.
In reply to the applicant, Mr McGrogan stated that the agent had been in attendance at the office meeting.
Councillors McIlroy and Hartin left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McGrogan stated that this case could be referred to the Divisional Planning Manager and that she could make a decision on whether or not the case could be looked at again.

This was agreed.

Councillor Hartin returned to the meeting at this point.

E/2005/0329/F Ms McCaughan, c/o Agent, GM design associates, 22/24 Lodge Road.  Location, approximately 300m nnw of 26 Stroan Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed restoration/refurbishment of traditional stone dwelling.
E/2004/0471 Mr H Gray, 72 Causeway Coast, Bushmills.  Location, 72 Causeway Coast, Bushmills.  Proposed domestic garage.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

Councillor McMullan enquired about the application for the Greener Glens project.
Mr McGrogan stated that this had been discussed at headquarters but was still outstanding.  He pointed out that they required some information and it therefore could not be placed on the schedule for this meeting.  He pointed out that he would be happy to bring the opinion of Council back.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That Council would agree to the approval of the application for the Greener 
Glens project.”
Councillor McMullan asked that this be treated as an urgent case.
This was noted.

In reply to Councillors McKeegan and McConaghy, Mr McGrogan stated that he would check on the progress of the application for the site opposite 59a Middlepark Road, Cushendall and the site at No. 1 Kilmore Road, McDonald.
Councillor McMullan stated that this was Mr McGrogan’s final meeting and he wished him well and thanked him for his work on behalf of the Council.

All members wished to be associated with these remarks.

In reply, Mr McGrogan stated that he appreciated these comments and stated that he had enjoyed his time working with Moyle District Council.  
05/24:05
CHIEF DISTRICT BUILDING CONTROL OFFICER’S REPORT


The Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Street Naming and Numbering
The CDBCO stated that a draft policy had now been prepared in respect of Street Naming and Numbering in accordance with the relevant legislation.  He informed members that the Council’s Equality Working Group had screened the draft policy and no equality issues had been identified.

He stated that it had been Council’s policy in the past to omit the number 13 when numbering new developments, and that Council may wish to consider whether this should be included in the new policy.  He stated that a copy of this policy was attached for Council’s consideration.
Councillor McDonnell stated that there was no provision for changes of street names and for naming streets without houses or buildings.

Councillor McShane stated that there had been requests from residents of Altananam Park in Ballycastle for Irish Name Plates and that this policy would deal with this.  She informed members that most other Councils had this policy and that if Moyle did not adopt this it could be seen to contravene the terms of the Good Friday Agreement.
After further discussion, 


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane,


“That Council adopt the Street Naming and Numbering Policy, including the 
omission of number 13.”

On a vote being taken, there were seven in favour and six against the proposal which was carried.

After further discussion, it was agreed to use £500 as the scale of fine for failing to number a property and for vandalism.

Article 136: Application for the Registration of a Society 
The CDBCO stated that an application for the Registration of a Society had been received from, A Helping Hand for Children, C/o Mr Steven McMullan, 28 Mayo Drive, Ballycastle.
He stated that a letter had been received from the applicant stating that he wished to withdraw this application in respect of the above registration and requesting that the registration fee be refunded.  The CDBCO pointed out that this was the first instance where such a request had been made and it would appear that no provision existed within the relevant Order where such an application had been processed.  He stated that this was for Council’s consideration.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the CDBCO stated that the administrative cost to Council had been £35.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That £35 was the cost of processing the application and that this should not 
be refunded.”

After further discussion, it was agreed that as Council policy, registration fees would not be refunded once an application had been processed.



After discussion,




Councillor Harding proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,




“That the Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report be adopted.”

05/24:07
DEVELOPMENT MANAGER’S REPORT

The Development Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

It was agreed to take item 2.0 of the Development Manager’s Report at this point.
The DM stated that a local private sector developer had expressed a serious interest in developing pontoon facilities at Cushendall slipway. 

She informed members that the developer and his advisor would be present to explain the plans and to ask Council for their support by way of agreeing in principle to grant access arrangements which would be required for such a facility. She pointed out that this agreement would allow the developer to carry out further research and prepare a business plan. 
Marina Cushendall

It was agreed to allow Mr Conway to make a short presentation to Council on the topic.

After discussion,



Councillor McCambridge proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Mr Conway thanked Council for the opportunity to address council and stated that Council had already received a hard copy of the proposal.

He stated that if the Council approved in principle to the idea of a Marina development in Cushendall, that it would be the beginning of a very long process.
He informed members that this would be a 100 berth marina.  He stated that this proposed development would certainly compliment what was already in place and policy plans in place for the future.  He stated that he believed that it would help to drive tourism in the area with the best facilites in car parking, boat club and pier etc.  and that the fact that there were already 169 marina berths around the coast from Coleraine to Glenarm and that these were all at capacity supported the need for such a project.

Mr Conway referred to a map to show Councillors what the proposed marina could look like.  He stated there were many reasons why a marina was proposed.  He informed members that it was a matter of need meeting opportunity.  He stated that it would improve and deepen the local areas potential for tourism and address the issue of seasonality. He stated that it would also make a large contribution to the local economy.  He informed members that the local area would benefit through improvements in a waste management regime and that it would help solve the ongoing problem of erosion of the sea wall.  He stated that it would be a legacy for the future also after the Review of Public Administration.
Mr Conway stated that the project needed Moyle District Council’s approval, support and partnership in the development.  He stated that the project would also create local partnerships with the boat club, RNLI, the local development group and local construction companies.  

Councillor McMullan thanked Mr Conway for his presentation.

Councillor M Black stated that this should be supported strongly and that the investment should be welcomed.  

Councillor McConaghy agreed with the comments made by Councillor M Black and stated that Council should give credit to this entrepreneurial project.

Councillor Harding supported these comments and asked if they had a time scale in mind.

In reply, Mr Conway stated that they would like to be in the position in two years where they were pulling the final details of the project together.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr Conway stated that this would be a commercial undertaking and that the project would have to yield a return but that it would not be about undercutting other marina facilities such as in Ballycastle. 

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Conway stated that in the future plans for improved infrastructure and safe areas for boats could be looked at, but that this was a fairly substantial area already.  He stated that the Roads Service would be consulted about access issues.

The DM stated that if Council agreed to this in principle that it would be subject to advice from VLA and the Local Government Auditor but that Council would be kept informed of developments.

After further discussion,  


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That Council would agree in principle to support the development of a Marina in 
Cushendall subject to legal requirements being met.”

The meeting continued out of committee.

Councillor M Black left the meeting at this point.

Moyle District Council’s Corporate View 2005 – 2009


The DM stated that the draft Corporate View was circulated at the September Council meeting and hopefully all members had had an opportunity to study it. 


She stated that this document set out the overall strategic direction which the organisation would take for the next the few years and the things that we wanted to achieve during that time. She pointed out that it was therefore very important that Councillors and staff all agreed with the content. 

The DM stated that Senior Officers had now completed 3 year Service Plans and the key actions identified within these would be included in the final draft which would be presented at the November meeting.  She stated that it was important that there was total agreement regarding this document.
Christmas Tree – Waterfoot Village


The DM stated that as members may be aware, it was Council  policy to provide a Christmas tree to each town and village in the District. She informed members that unfortunately resources did not allow for erecting and decorating and therefore the various community groups took responsibility for this. 

She stated that a request had been received from the Glenariff Development Group for their usual tree and for the Council to provide a recess in the ground in which to position the tree. She recommended that Council provide the Christmas tree as usual but not the recess as the Council would be setting a precedent which it would not be able to fulfil , and that the Council did not own the land in question. 
In reply to Councillor O Black’s enquiry if Council had provided a recess in any other villages, the DM stated that she was not aware of any such cases.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the request from Waterfoot Village for Council to provide a recess for their Christmas tree would not be permitted.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the DM stated that she would investigate the situation regarding Art in Public Places in relation to Waterfoot and report back to Council.
Start a Business Programme (SABP)

The DM stated that with regard to enquiries and initial business advice sessions, in the last four weeks six people were given advice about starting a business in Moyle. 
In reply to Councillor Newcombe, it was agreed that the DM would investigate claims that members of the public had been asked to leave the start a business programme by the Department of Health and Social Services.
Councillor M Black returned to the meeting at this point.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That the Development Manager’s report be adopted.”

05/24:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT’S REPORT


The Environmental Health Department’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.
Health and Safety Risk Assessment
The DDS stated at a recent Council meetings the Risk Management Process had been discussed, as had the need for the Council to have robust procedures in place.  He pointed out that an important part of this process was the management of the risks that staff were exposed to as part of their day to day duties.

He informed members that in addition to the overwhelming business and moral reasons for managing health and safety risk, it was a legal requirement to do so.  He stated that The Health and Safety at Work (NI) Order 1978 set down general duties on employers in relation to managing Health and Safety, and subsequent regulations had expanded upon these duties.   The Management of Health and Safety at Work Regulations (NI) 2000 require that an employer conducts a suitable and sufficient health and safety risk assessment of his activities, record the significant findings of the risk assessment, implement the preventative and protective measures identified and have a system in place for keeping the risk assessments under review.

The DDS stated that Health and Safety risk assessment was viewed as the central plank of good health and safety management and without a thorough and systematic investigation and review of all the Council’s activities (i.e. risk assessment) it was impossible to be confident that the correct and most economic control measures had been put in place.

He stated that any person who was competent could conduct health and safety risk assessment.  He informed members that competence in relation to this matter would include knowledge of the process and principles of risk assessment, knowledge of health and safety law along with technical knowledge in relation to the issue that the risk assessment relates to.

He stated that Health and Safety Management was a key responsibility of Line Managers and ideally the best way forward was that the Managers of each Department should conduct health and safety risk assessments in relation to the buildings and activities for which they were responsible.  He stated however, because of time constraints on managers it had not been possible for them to devote the time necessary to carry out formal risk assessments for the areas that they manage.  In essence, they were informally carrying out risk assessments, usually on a fire-fighting basis.

The DDS stated that in order to move health and safety risk management forward as part of the Councils overall approach to Risk Management and Business Continuity Planning then a new approach was necessary.  
He recommended that Council appoint consultants to carry out a comprehensive risk assessment of current work practices and that training be provided to equip managers to carry out future risk assessments as circumstances change.
The Clerk stated that that Council could not afford not to do something on this matter, as there was a lot of work to be done.  He asked members to consider giving their agreement in principle and that costs would be brought back to Council.

After further discussion, it was agreed in principle to appoint a consultant to carry out a comprehensive risk assessment of current work practices and that training be provided to equip managers to carry out future risk assessments as circumstances change.  It was also agreed that the costs for this exercise be brought back to the next Council Meeting.

Litter Order

He DDS stated that members may recall that a policy for dealing with material dumped from motor vehicles had recently been agreed.  He informed them that the department now had three instances in which an inadequate response was received from the registered keepers of the vehicles involved in the alleged offences.

He referred to the three cases and stated that in the first instance a front seat passenger of a vehicle was observed by 2 witnesses removing material from a car and dumping it at the roadside.  The driver had named the front seat passenger, but denied that the material was in the car, the passenger was simply moving material dumped by another person into the hedge.


In this case he recommended that legal proceedings be instigated against the front seat passenger.


The DDS stated that secondly a driver of a vehicle was observed throwing material out of the window by a member of staff.  The registered keeper cannot remember who was driving the vehicle at the time in question, but states that he has never thrown material from a vehicle in his life.

In this case he recommended that legal proceedings be instigated against the registered keeper of the vehicle.


Lastly the DDS informed members that a front seat passenger of a car was observed throwing a number of items out of the vehicle.  The registered keeper of the car had identified the driver of the vehicle and given his address, he had identified the passenger but not given his name.

In this case he recommended that subject to legal advice and further investigation, legal proceedings be instituted against the keeper, driver or passenger, as appropriate.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the recommended legal proceedings be implemented in the three instances of dumping from motor cars outlined by the DDS.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the DDS stated that Bonfires were a trade waste issue.

Councillor M Black stated that the Bonfire on Ramoan Road was in a very dangerous position near electrical cables and asked that this be moved and that the press take note of this.
   After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McKeegan and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health Department’s Report be adopted.”



05/24:08

INTERIM REPORT FOR THE ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE 


DEPARTMENT



(Mobile phone information – to be circulated on the night)
Mobile Phone Review

The DFA stated that a review had been carried out regarding Mobile Phones within the Council and information had now been received from various Mobile Phone Suppliers.

She informed members that the current provider of Mobile Phone services to the Council was T Mobile, with a monthly line rental of £5.50, and price of calls ranging from 2.6p to 17p per minute.  She stated that the net cost of providing mobile phones to the Council in the 2005 financial year was £8,755, based on 40 mobile phones and an average 7,080 minutes per month.

The DFA stated that at the moment, 45% of calls from Councils Mobiles were to non T Mobile Accounts and that this was the single largest proportion of all calls made with only 8% of Calls to other T Mobile Users.

She informed members that in terms of the proposals attached in Appendix 1, Council must examine not only the cost associated with each option, but the service provided in terms of coverage, after sales service etc.  She stated that members may recall that in the past the issue of coverage was raised with T Mobile, and the advice received indicated that there were no immediate plans to upgrade the coverage in the Moyle Area.

She referred to Appendix 2 of the report which showed the associated cost of each option, estimate based on current levels of usage.  She pointed out that T Mobile were offering a line rental of £3.00, with the price of calls ranging from 2.6p to 16p.  O2 were offering a line rental of £3.71, and the associated price of calls range from 4.5p to 25.53p.  Both providers were offering a contract period of 2 years. She informed members that assuming that 3/4 of the calls from T Mobile to non T Mobile Accounts were made to O2 accounts, then in terms of cost 02 Best for Business would be the best deals for Council.
Councillor McCambridge stated that there had been complaints about T Mobile reception and that the general opinion seemed to be that O2 would be a better option.

The DFA stated that the fact that there were no plans to upgrade the coverage which T Mobile offered did not help their case as certain areas within Moyle did not have good coverage.

After further discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That the Council would change their mobile phone contracts to O2 and that these 
would be provided by Kane Communications.”
The DFA stated that these would hopefully be ready within two weeks and that the old handsets would be collected and recycled.

Environmental Health
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The DFA stated that at Council's last meeting, the Environmental Health Assistant’s contract was extended by 3 months and her pay upgraded to that of a Technical Assistant.

 

She informed members that the officer graduated 7 years ago and had wide experience in work similar to that carried out by the Environmental Health Department.  She stated that because of the acute staff shortage in the Department, it was recommended that her contract be extended by a further 3 months to cover the vacant SEHO and LOCS posts.

 
After further discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health Assistant’s post be extended by 6 months from 
1st October 2005, that she be paid at a Technical Assistant's pay scale and be paid 
an essential car user's allowance for the duration of her employment.”

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That the Interim report for the Department of Administration and Finance be 
adopted.”


05/24:09
RATHLIN FERRY
(Requested by Councillor Newcombe)
Councillor Newcombe stated that the Rathlin Ferry was not doing the job that it should be.  He stated that it was public transport and that a lot of older people utilised the service and that there was no access for wheelchairs, and pointed out that the boat needed to be updated.
In reply, the Clerk stated that an economic appraisal was ongoing and that future options for the ferry were being considered.  He agreed with Councillor Newcombe that this was a lifeline service and needed to be updated to meet modern day standards.

Councillor Newcombe suggested that a letter be sent to the minister to ask for an update on the plans for a new Rathlin Ferry.

After discussion, this was agreed.
05/24:10
NORTH ANTRIM COMMUNITY TRANSPORT
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan stated that a vehicle from the North Antrim Community Transport could be taken anywhere in the UK and Europe but that it was impossible to take a vehicle over the border into the South of Ireland.  He informed members that this was alienating a lot of people here such as youth and sports groups.  He pointed out that the D1 licence was not accepted in the 26 counties.  

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“ That a letter be sent to Ministers North and South requesting that the 
legislation be changed as a matter of urgency with regard to allowing community 
transport to flow freely throughout the Island.”
05/24:11
Festivals

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to ask the DFA to examine the accounts to see if any money could be recouped to divide between the 3 main festivals.  

After discussion, it was agreed that the DFA would investigate Councils budget to see if there would be any funds available to donate to the three main festivals in the area and that this would be brought back in the next Council report.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the Community Groups required help with funding also and asked that these be considered.

Councillor McMullan stated that these could be considered at a later stage.
Councillor M Black left the meeting at this point.

05/24:12
RESURFACING OF THE CAR PARK IN CUSHENDUN

(Requested by Councillor McKeegan)
Councillor McKeegan requested that Council write to the National Trust to ask that the car park in Cushendun be brought up to an acceptable standard.  She stated that it needed to be resurfaced and that car parking spaces and disabled spaces needed to be defined and that lighting needed to be provided.

After discussion, this was agreed.
05/24:13
street lighting from knocknacarry to cushedun

(Requested by Councillor McKeegan)
Councillor McKeegan requested that Council write to the Roads Service to ask that they consider providing street lighting from Knocknacarry to Cushendun.  She informed members that this area was hazardous for people out walking especially with the fact that there was not a defined speed limit there.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to the Roads Service requesting that street lighting be provided from Knocknacarry to Cushendun.

05/24:14
REVIEW OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION

(Requested by Councillor McShane)
Councillor McMullan stated that this had already been dealt with.
05/24:15
Glens gateway signs

(Requested by Councillor McShane)
Councillor McShane requested that Council look at the possibility of erecting Gateway to the Glens signs on the way out of the Giant’s Causeway.

Councillor McMullan stated that under the masterplan road signage would be under the TDRM’s remit and he asked that the TDRM investigate this matter and bring it back to Council.

This was agreed.

05/24:16
councillor mcconaghy’s position as reserve 


representative on the national association of 


Councillors

(Requested by Councillor McConaghy)
Councillor McConaghy stated that this was the third time that this issue had been raised.  He informed members that he was concerned, and pointed out that since his appointment at the AGM in May he had not been notified by members who were unable to attend a National Association of Councillors meeting.  He stated there had never been a full quota of Council attendance and pointed out that he could see little point in this. 
Councillor McIlroy pointed out that he had been unable to attend the meeting last week but that Councillor Blaney had informed Councillor McConaghy.
Councillor McConaghy stated that this was not an appropriate way of dealing with this.

Councillor McMullan requested that members on committees give adequate notice in future if they were unable to attend meetings.  He suggested that an appropriate time would be the day before the meeting at the latest and stated that this situation would be monitored.
05/24:17
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Equality Commission for Northern Ireland. Migrant workers meeting the challenges of 
a diverse workforce.

After discussion,



Councillor McKeegan proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,



“That Councillor McShane be nominated to attend this conference.”


Chartered Institute of Housing in Northern Ireland.  Daring to be different, innovation 
or inertia?

There were no nominations to attend this conference.


Southern Group Building Control, NIBC Annual Convention


There were no nominations to attend this conference.


Chartered Institute of Housing in Northern Ireland.  The ASBO Seminar


There were no nominations to attend this conference.
05/24:18 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated that applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 for the following:

Application for Occasional Licence for a Barn Dance organised by the Carey Faughs  on Friday 4th November 2005.


There were no objections to the above applications.
05/24:19
Sealing of Documents

There were no documents for signing and sealing.
05/24:20
Correspondence

Clare Tourist & County Councils: Positioning Tourism, Quality or Price?  To be held on Thursday 24, Friday 25 & Saturday 26 November 2005 at the Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co Clare.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That Councillor McCambridge also be nominated to attend this conference.”


Letter dated 12 October 2005 from Causeway Local Health and Social Care Group inviting nomination of a Councillor from the Moyle Area to be involved in the local reference group

After discussion,



Councillor McShane proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,



“That Councillor McKeegan be nominated from the Moyle Area to be involved in 
the local reference group.”


Letter dated 6 October 2005 regarding consultation arrangements in respect of Planning Applications.

It was agreed that this would be noted.


Vote on a separate meeting for Planning Applications


Councillor Harding requested that the vote be taken now for the proposal she had made earlier which was seconded, that a separate meeting should be created to discuss planning applications.

On a vote being taken, there were two in favour and eight against the proposal which was lost. 

The meeting concluded at 11:15pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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